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Presidentôs Message 

 
As the new Lake Association President I want first to thank our past president, Roy Sunstrum, for all of his 

hard work and many efforts on behalf of our association.  In spite of a very busy family and professional 

life, Roy has consistently made time to help the association look after the interests of our members and all 

those who use and enjoy our lakes.  I will do my best to continue the fine work of those who have preceded 

me in this position and will look to Roy for his guidance and assistance with this. 

 

Our associationôs 2009 survey demonstrated that water quality is the most important issue to our members. 

You will be glad to know your association executive shares that feeling.  As Water Quality Director during 

the past 5 years I have worked with the rest of your executive team, attempting to find a means to address 

the Eurasian milfoil infestation.  I promise that work will continue while I am President. 

 

I feel compelled to point out that your directors contribute their labour most willingly; however, we really 

do need your help and support in this work! 

 

ñWhat can I do?ò you may ask. 

 

First, please continue to submit your membership dues and encourage and remind your neighbours at the 

lake to do so as well. Your dues finance such things as the new marker buoys, the milfoil remediation 

experiment and other projects soon to come. 

 

Did you know that, although there are approximately 200 cottages or residences on Wolfe Lake, only an 

average of only 78 families have paid cottage association dues for each of the last 15 years?  In addition to 

those dues some of those individuals and/or cottage rental businesses even made donations to support the 

work of the association.  No doubt some folks are well intentioned but simply forget to submit dues; others 

clearly decline to contribute but continue to enjoy the benefits provided by our association. 

 

Please use PayPal, send in a cheque (with the form from this newsletter) and/or attend the AGM.  Every 

membership that is received helps with our work! 

 

Second, stay involved, read this newsletter, follow events on our web site https://wolfelakeassociation.org 

or on our Facebook page Wolfe & Green Lakes Association (Westport) Association . 

 

Third, volunteer and join us if you can.  Several of your current association directors have contributed much 

over their many of years of service and hope for a rest.  So, IF the lake matters to you, IF our clean water 

and peaceful surroundings are important to you, please join us.  You wonôt be sorry if you do! 

 

We have a new email address.  Please feel free to contact us at: wolfelakecottageassociation@gmail.com. 

 

Paul Thompson, President 
 

 

 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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Wolfe Lake (Westport) Lake Association 

Financial Report, 2015 

 
BANK BALANCE JANUARY 1,  2015  4,078.62    

 

REVENUE 

 

Membership Dues (89 members) $2,295.00 

Donations 220.00 

Map Sales 8.00 

Interest .00 

PayPal Balance 374.69* 

(*PayPal balance transferred to bank account includes balance from 2014 

of $57.66 plus memberships dues for 2015 less PayPal fees) 

 

TOTAL REVENUE    $2,897.69 

 

EXPENDITURES 

 

Newsletter $ 475.90 

Stationery/supplies/sign    15.55 

FOCA     372.00 

Constant Comment 133.05 

WordPress (website) 34.00 

Bank charges/Exchange      94.25 

AGM Donation to IAWAH plus fee for lifeguards    300.00 

AGM Supplies 70.97 

Shoal Marking 83.17 

Friends of Foley Mountain, contribution to bench in  

memory of Marilyn Crawford 312.50 

Gas Honorarium to Paul Thompson 25.00 

Gas Honorarium to Daniel Spitzer 25.00 

Gas Honorarium to Roy Chisamore 50.00 

Bank Stamp  45.73  

 

TOTAL EXPENDITURES   $2,037.12 

 

BALANCE   $4,939.19 

 

 Gordon Moore, Treasurer 

 

Reviewed by Glen Ewen and Bob Smyth and found correct. 

 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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Wolfe Lake (Westport) Association  

Annual General Meeting 

Saturday, August 8, 2015 held at Camp IAWAH 

 
Opening: Roy Sunstrum, our president, opened the meeting at 2:10 PM with approximately 44 members 

present. He invited everyone to the beach following the AGM business meeting for fellowship and a corn 

roast. 

Welcome: Jeff Friesen, the director of Camp IAWAH, welcomed the association members to Camp 

IAWAH and the AGM. He briefly outlined the latest changes to Camp IAWAH including the development 

of mountain biking trails and an improvement to the archery program. 

 

Township Presentations: The South Frontenac Township delegates were unable to attend due to other 

commitments. Our Rideau Lakes representative, Bob Lavoie, gave an informative update on township 

projects and programs. The OPP have been contracted to serve as the township police and this has been 

working out well at a reasonable cost. Plans are being made to improve traffic flow and safety on highway 

15. The new Crosby Bridge is nearing completion, but plans to straighten the highway at Crosby are still 

being negotiated. The township is wrestling with the required new Official Plan. Restrictions imposed by 

the Provincial government are not in the interests of the township or its citizens. A study is underway to 

improve cell phone service in rural areas. Completion is anticipated in 8 to 9 months. 

 

Address on Deer Ticks and Lyme disease: Dr. Elaine Riddick gave a very comprehensive, informative 

and interesting presentation on this topic of serious concern to the membership. The difficulties in 

confirming Lyme Disease as it mimics so many other diseases were discussed. She also discussed how to 

identify deer ticks, how to avoid them, and how to profile your property to discourage tick presence. For 

more specific tick information Dr Riddick recommended the following websites:  

http://wwwcdc.gov/ticks/diseases/  

 http://www.cdc.gov/lyme/resources/tickborneDisease.pdf 

 

Approval of Minutes for the August 6, 2014 AGM meeting: held at the Lions Beach Clubhouse in 

Westport.   It was moved by Ilse Zandstra and seconded by Sue Rabey that these minutes be approved. 

Carried. 

 

Presidentôs Review: Roy Sunstrum referred to our Lake Vision available on the lake web site. He 

emphasized one of its main purposes is to foster a strong lake community. He reviewed our concerns and 

action taken regarding Eurasian Milfoil, Zebra Mussels and other threats to the lake environment including 

the Indian land claim of 76 acres on land appropriated by the federal government between 1984 and 1986 to 

protect a bald eaglesô nest. This may not be a problem area as a representation has been made to preserve 

this landôs environmental protection, and it is unlikely this land would be developed. Roy thanked Shirley 

Ewen for a job well done in editing the newsletter and to all the article contributors, particularly Margie 

Manthey.  He encouraged others to make contributions for future editions. 

 

Financial and Membership Report: Gord Moore gave a detailed financial report. The 2014 report is 

available in the 2015 newsletter. The current bank balance is $4,436.20 as compared to $4,078.62 at the end 

of 2014. This amount will change as further membership fees are received and new expenses are incurred. 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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The current membership is 74. 

  It was suggested that a membership list with e-mail and telephone data be available for all members. 

If this was done current members could encourage their non-member friends and neighbours to join. Gord 

advised that due to government regulations this would not be feasible at this time without the permission of 

all members. 

 

Fishing Report: Margie Manthey reported that Wolfe Lake bass fishing has been ñnormalò compared to 

past years and that perch sizes are down. Roy Chisamore had advised that because of the extreme weather 

condition this past winter opportunities for ice fishing on Wolfe Lake were very limited. As a result Walleye 

catches by his cottage clients were better than normal this spring. Northern Pike catches were also good. In 

both cases larger fish than normal were being caught. Margie asks that you consider releasing larger fish, as 

they play a critical role in facilitating the successful reproduction of their species. 

Water Quality: Paul Thomson said lake water quality was generally good while the Eurasian Milfoil 

infestation remains the biggest issue. Algae blooms are prevalent, but these are not toxic and should subside 

with cooler weather. Last year 20 property owners purchased weevils to control Milfoil in their waterfronts 

with reasonable success. Unfortunately weevils are no longer commercially available. They do overwinter 

on natural shorelines, but it is still too early in the season to determine the long-term impact of the 

introduction of additional weevils to the lake. In the meantime two other methods of weevil control are 

being investigated: 
Ï A smothering process using burlap.  A 95% success rate is claimed for this method, but there is 

concern about what happens to the burlap as it deteriorates. 

Ï  Continuous laminar flow oxygenation, which uses shoreline electrical- powered air pumps to direct 

air to underwater air diffusers located throughout the infested area. Solar and wind powered electrical 

power sources are available. 

Further testing will be required before these methods can be recommended. Full details of these alternate 

Milfoil control methods are detailed on the Association web site. The Zebra Mussel infestation seems to be 

declining by natural means. 

 

Green Lake Report: Manjit Kerr -Upal reported that Green Lake was in a good state with no Zebra 

Mussel or Milfoil infestations or other concerns. 

 

New Business: A motion was made by Glen Bowmaster that the Association  make an appeal to the South 

Frontenac Municipality Council to improve road safety on Lee and IAWAH roads. This should be done by 

straightening sharp curves, levelling steep hills and better maintaining road surfaces, which severely limit 

visibility and cause damage to vehicle wheel assembles and undercarriages.  Paul Thompson seconded this. 

Carried. 

 

Elections: Paul Thompson was nominated by Brian Manthey to be the President, seconded by Duncan 

MacDougall. There were no other nominations.  Carried. 

Paul Thompson nominated Daniel Spitzer as water quality director, seconded by Cathy Thompson. 

There were no other nominations. 

 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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 It was moved by Sharon Carr, seconded by Jill Cook, that all current directors who have agreed to con-

tinue serving be approved to serve in 2015/16.  Carried. 

The floor was opened for nominations for new directors at large. Since there were no nominations from the 

floor nominations were closed. 

 

Adjournment The meeting was adjourned at 4:10 PM and all were invited to the corn roast and refresh-

ments at the beach. 

 

Secretary: Glen Ewen              President: Roy Sunstrum  

 

Greetings from Rideau Lakes Township 
 

 Thank you for the opportunity to extend Council greetings in your annual newsletter.  
 

  The winter of 2016 was challenging with the many varying conditions which started early and contin-

ued into April.  Constant freezing and thawing causes extreme damage to both gravel and hard-surfaced 

roads.  Staff continue to work diligently on roadwork for 2016. 

 Council has developed a new Strategic Plan:  2015 And Forward as a means of continuing to define 

and deliver progressive rural governance in Rideau Lakes.  Details can be found on our website.   

 An Economic Development Committee has been formed to review opportunities for our township:  

encouraging new businesses, maintaining our existing ones, creating jobs, and promoting village and hamlet 

vitality will be the main focal points. 

 We await, with interest, the rollout of the recent federal and provincial budgets.  It is our hope and ex-

pectation that promises made will translate into additional funding for much-needed local improvements to 

roads, bridges and community assets. 

 Our 2016 Township Budget has been adopted.  Due to the province realigning OPP costing across the 

province, OPP costs in Rideau Lakes have increased $390,000 in 2016 alone; $690,000 total in 2015-2016.  

This download has created a higher tax rate increase.  It is my hope that stability will return in 2017. 

 Included in our Budget is our traditional Private Roads Grant; please check our website for details, or 

contact our Treasurer, Joe Whyte. 

 Our 2016 Spring and Summer Community & Leisure Services Guide is available along with our 2016 

Information Calendar.  If you have not received one, please call or pick up one from our office.  Digital cop-

ies of both publications can be found on our website. 

 Our Council and Committee Meetings are now recorded for your information.  Please refer to our 

website for details. 

  

Sincerely hoping you have a great summer. 

 

Ron Holman, Mayor 

Township of Rideau Lakes 

www.twprideaulakes.on.ca 

1-800-928-2250 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
http://www.twprideaulakes.on.ca
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Provide Feedback To: 
wolfelakecottageassociation@gmail.com  

or 

Secretary 

Wolfe Lake (Westport) Association,  

30 Hawk Cres. 

Ottawa, ON K1V 9G7 

Greetings from South Frontenac Township 

 
2016 will be another busy year throughout the Township with numerous projects scheduled including: 

changes to the Harrowsmith hub intersection, Storrington sand and salt storage that provides better environ-

mental monitoring, the completion of the sports field and shoreline restoration at The Point, and the comple-

tion of the Bellrock Village upgrades including sidewalks and drainage. 

 

Council has carefully considered the 2016 budget and has balanced identified needs for service within a rea-

sonable cost.  The 2016 budget has been approved with a 2% increase on the average phased in property. 

The 2% rate is possible due to the hard work of staff, due diligence of Council and assessment growth. The 

2% increase could not be maintained if it were not for growth and development. 

 

On March 15, 2016 Council considered amendments to the Comprehensive Zoning By-law and passed most 

of the changes. However two of these changes were deferred for two months to allow for public input. 

 

These two changes relate to rebuilding buildings and structures within the normally required 30 metre set-

back from waterbodies. One change would clarify that when buildings are removed by the owner to rebuild, 

they must rebuild according to the setbacks now in place. The other change would require a minor variance 

application to rebuild where a building within this 30 metre setback is destroyed by fire or tempest. These 

measures are to help protect the water quality of the lakes by maintaining a natural buffer around the lakes 

as much as possible. You are encouraged to view the April 26 Committee of the Whole agenda to view the 

expanded planning rationale for these changes as well as a legal opinion. 

 

The report from the March 15 meeting can be found at https://southfrontenac.civicweb.filepro/

documents/20714?preview=22646  Agenda Item 5 (e) 

 

As always, my door is open, please feel free to give me a call to discuss any concerns. 

 

Mayor Vandewal  (613) 376 3027 Ext 2236 

 

Many thanks to  

Roy Chisamore and Bill Blaney 

for setting out, monitoring and  

retrieving the buoys. 

 

Plastic bags used for the delivery of 

the newsletter are courtesy of 

Kudrinkoôs Country Grocer  

in Westport. 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
https://southfrontenac.civicweb.filepro/documents/20714?preview=22646
https://southfrontenac.civicweb.filepro/documents/20714?preview=22646
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Our Lakes are Now in Wine Country 

 

No, itôs not continental drift.  Itôs innovation and entrepreneurship.  Many of you may have noticed that in 

late summer 2015, Scheuermann Winery opened its doors at 82 Bedford St. in Westport.   This article is in-

tended to give an overview of how Allison & Francois Scheuermann brought this to life within such a short 

distance of both Wolfe and Green Lakes.   

 

It all began in 2010 with Allison & François on their porch looking over their rolling fields with a glass of 

wine in hand.   I bet you can see where this is leading.  By later that season, the two of them connected with 

Norman Hardie, one of the most accomplished winemakers in Prince Edward County.   Their connection 

with Norman happened in two steps.   They wrote to him, asking whether heôd be open to mentoring them, 

and then they volunteered to help with his 2010 harvest.   While active there, they approached him.   The 

letter had gone unopened but he was really welcoming of the idea, and to this day he remains instrumental 

as their mentor.    

 

They spent countless hours in Prince Edward County with Norman and his team, and by 2013 they had a 

first vintage ready for processing at Normanôs facility....a single barrel of Chardonnay.  Now, from their 6 

acres, the Scheuermanns are growing Vidal, Chardonnay and Pinot Noir, and also produce Riesling from 

Niagara grapes.  Entrepreneurship runs deep in their lives.  Not only are they now selling wine in person, in 

local restaurants, and online using a Shopify store, but they have history with their Chef François seasoning 

products.  Launching the winery was a huge undertaking with much bureaucracy from all corners of the 

ecosystem, from Federal Government to the LCBO and all others.   

 

Their first season was a great success, and now as they look to the 2016 season Allison & François plan to 

bring interesting food pairings to their tastings at the winery.  They regularly run a shuttle service from 

Westport, and if there are sufficient gatherings / numbers, theyôre open to doing so from our lakes.   

 

So how is this all possible?  A winery in Westport?  I asked whether global warming was enabling this, and 

while there may be some relevance, the biggest contributor is the knowledge and technology used in cool 

climate viniculture.  While vines in regions as nearby as Niagara can remain exposed through the winter 

season, the approach in both our local region as well as Prince Edward County requires that the branches 

expected to produce the following season be buried.   As little as 1ò of soil provides sufficient insulation but 

that amounts to each plant being handled 8-10 times per year, and keeps the fruit bearing portion of the 

vines very low to the ground.   This affects all aspects of the operation including ease of harvest.  When 

Prince Edward County growers were first sharing their dreams and visions 2 decades ago, people in other 

wine growing areas scoffed.   Now wineries including Norman Hardie and Karlo Estates, to name but two, 

are receiving very broad acclaim.   

 

Clearly, this is a labour of loveé one that produces a superior result but is not for the faint of heart.  This 

work ethic will undoubtedly provide a wonderful backdrop as Allison & François raise their five children 

ranging from ages 7 to 15.  François has been know to troll the waters of Wolfe Lake, so their connection to 

our area go way beyond wine.  You can find them at http://www.scheuermannwinery.com/ and you can find 

their wine on our table at Wolfe Lake. 

 

Roy Sunstrum 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
http://www.scheuermannwinery.com/
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Water Quality 2015 
Introduction  

 

The water quality was tested by the Water Quality Director on 5 occasions in 2015. The water clarity 

(Secchi Disk depth) was measured and deep-water samples were taken at sites DP1 and DP3 on June 23, 

July 07, August 05, September 07 and October 16. The samples were analyzed for total phosphorus (TP) 

concentration through the Lake Partner Program (Ontario Ministry of the Environment).  Deep and 

shallow-water samples were also taken at several sites by the Rideau Valley Conservation Authority 

(RVCA) on May 19, July 07, August 19 and October 16.  These were analyzed for a number of variables 

including TP, calcium, total nitrogen, E. coli and dissolved oxygen concentration.  The laboratory results 

from the Lake Partner Program are summarized in Table 1 and those from the RVCA in Table 2. Figure 1 

shows the map of the Wolfe Lake with sampling sites and depth contours indicated. In Figure 2, multi-

year trends of annual averages of the sampled water quality parameters are presented. Figure 3 displays 

correlations among the water quality parameters. Application of satellite remote sensing is discussed and 

demonstrated in Figure 4. 

Table 1: TP Concentration, µg/L (Lake Partner Program Data), 2015 

  

Date 

Site 

DP1 DP2 

Sample #1 Sample #2 Sample #1 Sample #2 

June 23 

July   7 

August 5 

September 7 

October 16 

8.8 

9.8 

9.8 

10.2 

10.6 

8.6 

9.4 

10..2 

10.2 

10.6 

9.2 

10.8 

11.0 

12.4 

10.0 

9.0 

12.70 

10.4 

12.2 

10.8 

Figure 1 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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Site 

  

Date 

Secchi 

Depth 

(m) pH 

Dissolved 

Organics 

(mg/L) 

E.COLI  

(cfu/100 

mL)  

Total 

KJELDAHL  

Nitrogen 

(µg/L) 

  

Total 

Phosporus 

(µg/L) 

DP1 19-May-15 8.1 8.26 10.75   340 7 

DP1 7-Jul-15 7 8.34 10.25   208 5 

DP1 19-Aug-15 5.94 8.61 9.34   320 5 

DP1 16-Oct-15 5 7.84 10.01   370 11 

DP3 19-May-15 9.33 8.33 10.83   340 6 

DP3 7-Jul-15 6.72 7.96 10.23   350 8 

DP3 19-Aug-15 6.9 8.5 9.47   300 4 

DP3 16-Oct-15 5.25 7.78 9.7   460 10 

I 07-Jul-15   7.71 8.8 62 540 25 

I 19-Aug-15   8.78 10.46 2 370 7 

J 07-Jul-15   8.44 11.36 8 350 10 

J 19-Aug-15   8.43 8.72 2 370 5 

D 07-Jul-15   8.47 11.92 2 330 7 

D 19-Aug-15   8.55 9.45 4 360 4 

K 07-Jul-15     10.66 2 330 8 

K 19-Aug-15     10.35 2 400 6 

Table 2:  Field Data and Sample Analysis, Rideau Valley Conservation Authority 

Trends Figure 2: Annual Averages of Water Quality Parameters  Correlations 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/
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Analysis 
 

Overall results were very comparable to the period on record.  Total Phosphorus (TP) concentrations were 

all below the Provincial Water Quality Objective (PWQO) of 20 micrograms/litre (µg/l) at all monitored 

sites.  Higher readings of nutrients were observed in July at the most western bay of the Lake (site I).  These 

elevated values are probably due to the presence of cattle in the shore area close to the sampling site. E. Coli 

values were well below the PWQO of 100 colony forming units/100 milliliters (CFU/100ml) at all moni-

tored sites.  

Water clarity, as expressed by the annual average Secchi Disk depth, seems to have decreased in the past 

few years. This goes along with the increase of the annual averages of the nutrient concentrations (TP and 

TKN). A probable cause for the decrease in water clarity over the past few years may be the rapid decline in 

zebra mussel numbers which has occurred over that time. Before zebra mussels first appeared in our lake in 

2006, there was always a good inverse correlation between Secchi disc readings and TP concentrations. 

With the sudden increase in zebra mussel after that year, however, there was also a sudden increase in water 

clarity because of their increased filtration of plankton. As a result it was felt that the Secchi disc readings 

could be misleading and we stopped including them in the water quality report. Although there is still a 

large population of zebra mussels in our lake, their numbers have greatly declined over the past few years. 

Another possible cause of this trend may be the gradual nutrification of our Lake and the associated algal 

growth. Not yet an alarming situation, but it may need attention during the upcoming sampling seasons, in 

particular in relation to the possible sources of nutrient discharges. 

The measured TKN (Total Kjeldahl Nitrogen) and TP (Total Phosphorus) concentration values appear to be 

well correlated. This is not surprising since the both nutrients may have the same discharge origins. The 

Secchi Disc Depth values are correlated to the both nutrient concentrations, as indicated in the graphs 

 below. 

Figure 3: Correlations among the Water 

Quality Parameters 

http://www.wolfelakeassociation.org/

